
ASSESSMENT APPEAL DAY 
APRIL 6, 2009 

 
 The Assessment Appeal Day proceedings were opened at 
4:03 p.m. by Councilman Gene A. Mullen.  Representing the 
town were Council members Valerie White, Memphis P. Evans, 
and William Raynor, and Assessors William Whitaker, and 
Robert Riddagh. 
 
 Also present were James Markow, IT Manager; and 
Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 
 
 Visitors present were Todd Sammons, Smyrna 
Hospitality, Inc., Wilson & Carmen Santiago, Richard 
Little, Vince Tirpak, John & Paula Bobeck, Mario Cristelli, 
James Catts, and Brenda Pressley. 
 
 Mr. Todd Sammons, 4475 Halltown Road, Hartly, came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Sammons said he is here about 222 
East Commerce Street which is owned by his company SS 
Investments.  He said he and his business partner, Charlie 
Messina, bought the property strictly as an investment 
property.  Mr. Sammons said the property was in disrepair 
when they purchased it and they started renovating it in 
August 2007 to make it into a rental.  He said the zoning 
on the property is Highway Commercial and that may have 
something to do with why the assessment is so high.  Mr. 
Sammons said this is an overlay zoning and not something 
that they petitioned for and they bought the property in a 
mortgage foreclosure sale and it had that zoning at the 
time.  He said he did try to increase the density because 
of the zoning with a duplex or something but was not 
allowed to.  Mr. Sammons said he had two pictures to give 
the Board an idea of what it looked like before and after 
the renovations.  He said this property is located three 
properties behind the Wendy’s on the highway.  Mr. Sammons 
said they finished the renovations in January of 2008 and 
they have had it as a rental property for about one year.  
He said in 2006 an assessment was done which was 
$176,000.00 which he thought was too high at the time.  Mr. 
Sammons said they paid $50,000.00 for it in the mortgage 
foreclosure sale in 2005.  He said he appealed it in 2006 
and was denied, and he left feeling frustrated, but he 
figured they were trying to increase the density and he 
would deal with it once they were done renovating the 
property.  Mr. Sammons said he then got in touch with Mr. 
Markow, and he appreciates his patience working with him, 
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because he has not been patient at times; he got frustrated 
because the Board of Assessments only meets once a year and 
he felt like the assessments were unfair.  He said in the 
meantime while working with Mr. Markow to get in here in 
April he received another assessment.  Mr. Sammons said it 
went up to $237,000.00.  He said he had some information 
from Wilmington Trust, and he also had his realtor pull up 
some information on houses in the area that he thought were 
equitable to what his house would be worth.  Mr. Sammons 
said he wanted to point out that his lot is only 30 feet 
wide by 139 feet.  He said even with the H-C zoning there 
is nothing that he can do with it – he would have to 
combine it with another piece of property and he was told 
he could only use it as residential so to him it should be 
viewed as that.  Mr. Sammons said the estimate came back 
from Wilmington Trust on December 7 was for $120,000.00 and 
that is after, you see the nice picture there, they totally 
gutted the house & remodeled it – it is essentially is a 
brand new house there.  He said he does not have any ill 
will against the town but his problem is with the people 
who did the assessment from New Jersey back in 2006.  Mr. 
Sammons said the gentleman did not want to listen to him.  
Mr. Sammons had all this information back then and he was 
told pretty much flat out - no it is what it is, and they 
have been paying taxes on it since then.  He said if the 
Council agrees with them that the assessment should be 
lowered, and he understands if it is based on 2006 which is 
a higher value, he would hope that they would consider 
reimbursing them for the proper assessment for the amount 
of money that they have paid.  Mr. Sammons said just this 
past year alone they paid $451.00 on the $176,000.00 
assessment so obviously if the $237,000.00 assessment stays 
on it the amount of taxes will go up even higher.  He said 
he does not even know where these numbers are coming from 
because if you just look around there is nothing that is 
going to sell for $176,000.00 for just a three bedroom 
residential house especially in that area let alone 
$237,000.00.   
 

Mr. Riddagh asked how much property is there.  Mr. 
Sammons said it is not even a tenth of an acre – it is 30 
feet by 139 feet, and then he passed around the Wilmington 
Trust appraisal amount.  Mr. Sammons said these are not 
2006 numbers – if he knew they were basing this on 2006 
figures he would have had the realtor back pull it up but 
she pulled up two the other day and one is listed for 
$99,000.00 and that is at 38 East Commerce Street, three 
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bedroom place, and then there is one at 504 West Commerce 
Street for $120,000.00, and it is a four bedroom house.  He 
said his place is nicer than those because it is newer but 
he still thinks they are comparable.   

 
Mr. Whitaker asked about Mr. Sammons wanting to 

increase the density.  Mr. Sammons said he wanted to do 
apartments, or what he really wanted to do was a duplex and 
actually move the house back on the property.  He said he 
also works for DelDOT so he knows how they expand the roads 
and this house is literally five feet off of Route 6 and he 
did not want some sort of expansion lanes to be put in 
eventually and for him to invest all of this money in this 
house and then have them come take the thing or pay him for 
damages so he wanted to actually move the house to the back 
of the property.  Mr. Sammons said in order to make that 
viable he needed to increase the density.  He said once 
they determined that they could not do that under the HC 
zoning, or even the residential zoning if he down zoned, he 
was only able to build back in the footprint so that is 
what he did.  Mr. Sammons said they did allow us to put on 
the back of the house a second story.   

 
Mr. Whitaker said he saw that Mr. Sammons moved the 

door to the middle so you could make it a duplex if it was 
approved, but it was not approved.  Mr. Sammons said no, 
they moved the door to the middle because there was a long 
hallway inside and the door opens up into the living room.  
He said they told him no duplex would be allowed before he 
started construction.  Mr. Whitaker asked what the 
construction amount was on the building permit.  Mr. 
Sammons said he does not remember and that is something 
that he does not have with him.  He said just based off of 
his memory they paid $50,000.00 for the property at sheriff 
sale and they had about $80,000.00 to $90,000.00 in the 
renovations.  Mr. Sammons said as you can see on the 
document from Wilmington Trust they have the estimate of 
what he thought the property was worth which is $141,060.00 
and they came back with a $120,000.00 appraisal.  He said 
honestly in today’s market he would be lucky to get on a 
good day $150,000.00 for it and realistically it would sell 
for $12,000.00 to $130,000.00.  Mr. Sammons said he thinks 
the location probably takes away from the value.  He said 
he does not have a problem with paying taxes; he just wants 
it to be fair.  Mr. Whitaker said during this meeting they 
cannot make a determination.   
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Mr. Markow said they can if the customer has already – 
what has been done before is if they had a price in mind of 
what they thought it was worth and the Board said that is 
doable then the Board could recommend that to Council and 
they would keep going forward.  He said if the customer is 
saying it is $176,000.00 and that is way out of line it 
should have been $120,000.00 back then and the Board agrees 
and recommends that then that is okay.  Mr. Markow said now 
it is $237,000.00 and he is saying even when it is redone 
at the location that it is in, what was it worth in 2006.  
He said if the customer is saying it is worth $160,000.00 
or $190,000.00 and the Board agrees then hey can make that 
recommendation to Council and Council would go forward with 
it.   

 
Mr. Whitaker said we have round about figures and he 

thought they would get actual figures before they make an 
actual determination.  Mr. Markow said for him to spend any 
more monies he would have to call CLT and bring them down 
to redo the few properties that you want him to look at, so 
with that in mind too – he can do whatever the Board wants 
him to do.   

 
Councilman Mullen said when it was reassessed it was 

assessed at $176,000.00 and then after the improvements 
they based the reassessment on the cost of the improvements 
possibly.  Mr. Sammons said he does not know that but that 
is possible.  He said the $176,000.00 was when the place 
looked like it was falling down and maybe the $237,000.00 
was because they closed the building permit out.  
Councilman Mullen said he is curious – there is a house 
right next door that is vacant which is pretty close – a 
two story farm house style and he would like to know what 
that property is assessed at.  Mr. Markow asked for the 
address.  Councilman Mullen said it is right next door.  
Councilman Evans said he thinks it is 224 East Commerce 
Street.   

 
Councilman Raynor said there is a difference between 

an assessment and an appraisal.  He said in an assessment 
what they usually go for is the lot – is it a three 
bedroom, two baths, or one bath, and this or that – that is 
how they arrive at the assessment value. Councilman Raynor 
said he is sure it probably looks nicer when you are done, 
but the appearance should not effect the assessment that 
much.  Mr. Sammons said the place could not have been 
inhabited so essentially it was a lot and that is what he 
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thinks they based that assessment on because of the HC 
zoning.  He assumes that is where the $176,000.00 
assessment came from and that is what he and the gentleman 
from New Jersey argued about – the fact that he said 
commercial property is selling for $250,000.00 an acre and 
Mr. Sammons said he only has a tenth of an acre and he was 
told he had to pretty much live with it.  Councilman Mullen 
said the reassessment was basically based on what Mr. 
Sammons put into it.   

 
Mr. Markow said the property next to this one is 226 

East Commerce Street and it is assessed at $84,000.00.  
Councilman Mullen said that is a comparable house to what 
this property was starting, and it probably is not 
comparable now with all of the improvements.  He said it 
would be comparable to the starting assessment and the 
starting assessment on this property was $176,000.00 
without the improvements.  Councilman Mullen said that is a 
big disparity.  Mr. Whitaker said he is curious how they 
got those numbers.  Councilman Mullen said he is too.  He 
said knowing the area he feels the original assessment was 
pretty off base.   

 
Mr. Whitaker said Mr. Sammons had an assessment at the 

time he bought it for $50,000.00.  Mr. Sammons said no, he 
bought it at a mortgage foreclosure sale and the price was 
what it was.  He said the number came into play because of 
what the bank wanted, what they had invested in it.  Mr. 
Sammons said they pretty much bought it sight unseen – they 
did a drive by and that was it.  He said if it would help 
make a decision he can do a printout from QuickBooks and 
itemize every purchase spent on it from the price of it at 
the sale until the rehab of it.  Mr. Sammons said they 
probably have $140,000.00 invested in it.   

 
Councilman Raynor said what you pay for a house should 

not have anything to do with the assessment.  Mr. Sammons 
said that is fine but when you have a house right next door 
at $84,000.00 why is he at $176,000.00.  He said he 
rehabbed it but it still should not go up to $237,000.00.  
Mr. Sammons said he has no problem paying taxes on 
$120,000.00 or $130,000.00 but he does have a problem with 
$237,000.00.   
 

Councilman Mullen made the recommendation that based 
on the original assessment of $176,000.00, at 226 East 
Commerce Street the assessment was $86,000.00, after the 
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rehab the assessment went up to $237,000.00, the bank has a 
market value of $120,000.00, he would make the 
recommendation based on other homes in the area, the fact 
that it is zoned Highway Commercial which is probably an 
inappropriate zoning considering where it is at – he would 
make the recommendation that the assessment be set at 
$145,000.00.  Mr. Markow asked if the previous assessment 
would be changed as well.  Councilman Mullen said the 
current assessment.  Mr. Whitaker asked if that would 
entail refunding taxes that have already been paid.  Mr. 
Markow said yes.  Mr. Whitaker said his recommendation is 
to bring it in at $140,000.00 and forget about previous 
taxes.  Councilman Raynor seconded that recommendation.  

 
Mr. Sammons said he respects the Board and appreciates 

what they are willing to do, but he does not agree.  He 
said that place was valued at $176,000.00 in the assessment 
and it was essentially a tenth acre lot with a dilapidated 
building on it that need to be leveled so he paid taxes and 
he did it because he wanted to be in good standing with the 
town from 2006 on at $176,000.00 and he would like a 
refund.  Mr. Sammons said it sets a precedence too – he 
does not wand tot set a precedence that said he agreed with 
that assessment.  He said he appreciates what the Board is 
doing and if they do not agree with him he will take the 
$140,000.00 and he is out of here, but he would rather get 
a refund and set the precedence that it was wrong then.  
Mr. Sammons said he respectfully asked that the Board 
reconsider. 

 
Councilman Mullen said the only way they could do this 

is to call in the assessor and have the house reassessed 
and that of course takes time and money.  Mr. Sammons said 
he does not want the town to have to spend any money to 
challenge that and he would have to hire an appraiser and 
he does not want to spend any more money on this.  He said 
if the Board is willing to do $140,000.00 and not willing 
to refund it without bringing the assessor in then he is 
willing to go with that.       

 
Mr. Whitaker asked if anyone else had any further 

questions.  There were none. 
 
Councilman Raynor made the motion to set the 

assessment at $140,000.00 for 222 East Commerce Street.  
Motion was seconded by Mr. Riddagh.  Motion passed 
unanimously.   
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Councilman Mullen said just to be clear this will be a 

recommendation to Council and Council ultimately has the 
final say. 

 
Mr. John Bobeck, 563 Lake Drive West, Smyrna came 

forward to speak.  Mr. Bobeck said the reason they are here 
is because Smyrna has the assessment of the house at 
$352,700.00 and that is probably about $100,000.00 more 
that what they think is fair and reasonable.  He said he 
would like to give the Board some data that they have 
collected from the internet, Smyrna’s website, and from 
Kent County.  Mr. Bobeck passed out the information.   

 
Mr. Whitaker asked when the Bobeck’s moved in.  Mr. 

Bobeck replied they moved into their home in July 2008.  He 
said being that it is a new house it is difficult for him 
to say so and so said it should be this or so and so said 
it should be that, so he went to two different websites – 
Kent County and Smyrna  - and he found out what assessments 
were for houses surrounding his house.  Mr. Bobeck said 
what he did was take two houses to the right of his house 
and two houses to the left of his house.  He said on the 
data sheet that he handed out; the green part is the 
information from the Kent County website.  Mr. Bobeck said 
if you look at that his house is the very first one, 563 
Lake Drive West and it shows the lot size and then the 
square footage of the house.  He said the other thing it 
shows is that he has a total of six rooms, three bedrooms, 
and two full bathrooms.  Mr. Bobeck said the other houses 
underneath are the ones he just spoke about – two houses to 
the left and to the right.  He said you can see where they 
have more rooms, more bathrooms, and more bedrooms than he 
has, but his house is priced – according to Smyrna – almost 
$100,000.00 more than everybody else and that is difficult 
for him to understand that.  Mr. Bobeck said he also went 
to the Town of Smyrna to see their assessments for the 
houses.  He said in order to judge ha had to do some math 
and he did the difference between what Kent County charges 
for total assessment and what Smyrna charges for total 
assessment and he came up with percentages – that is in the 
blue area.  Mr. Bobeck said it is the seventh column and 
these percentages represent the difference between Kent 
County taxes and Smyrna taxes.  He said he took those four 
percentages, averaged them out and came up with an average 
of 27.3 percent for his house and if he takes that 27.3 
percent and multiply it by the taxes that the County says 
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he owes it came out to $252,000.00 which he thinks would be 
a fair assessment for his house.  Mr. Bobeck said just to 
take it another step further the yellow line shows a house 
at 535 Lake Drive West which is four or five houses up from 
him and that house is almost exactly like his house in 
terms of lot size – the lot size is exactly the same; the 
square footage of that house is 2,077 and the square 
footage of his house is 1,947; they have the same amount of 
rooms, the same amount of bedrooms and full bathrooms, 
almost the same garage size, same basement size; so house 
for house if you are comparing apples to apples that house 
is probably exactly like his and that house was assessed by 
Smyrna for $288,000.00 which is close to $100,000.00 less 
than the $352,000.00 that Smyrna assessed his house at.   

 
Councilman Mullen asked if they were on the lake or on 

the canal.  Mr. Bobeck replied they are on the lake.  
Councilman Mullen asked if 535 Lake Drive West was on the 
lake or the canal.  Mr. Bobeck replied it borders the lake.  
Councilman Mullen said 555 Lake Drive West is on the canal.  
Mr. Bobeck corrected himself and said they are on the 
canal; they are at the mouth of the canal.  Councilman 
Mullen asked who lives on either side of them so he could 
get a better understanding of the location.  Mr. Bobeck 
said Rose Moffitt is at 559, and then on the other side is 
Kelsey is listed as the owner, but actually that house was 
sold to Carroll. 

 
Councilwoman White asked when the assessors went out 

to assess this house.  Councilman Mullen asked when they 
went to closing.  Mr. Bobeck said they moved in the house 
in July, 2008.  Councilman Mullen said then the assessment 
was probably done before their closing.  Mr. Markow said it 
should have been done after closing – it was probably done 
in November or December.   

 
Councilman Raynor said he guessed their property was 

assessed as waterfront property, right.  Mr. Bobeck said 
that is correct.  Councilman Raynor said Ms. Moffitt’s 
property is probably water view.  Mr. Bobeck said she is on 
the canal and they are right on the turn; their property 
line is right at the turn.  Councilman Raynor said if they 
assessed it as waterfront and it should have been water 
view that would have made a difference.   

 
Mr. Whitaker said he thinks it would still be 

waterfront just different water.  He said water view is 
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where you can see it but you are not on it.  He said their 
property is waterfront but it is not lakefront.   

 
Mr. Bobeck said comparing his property with 569, the 

only difference with that house is how it is constructed.  
He said his house is all wood construction with vinyl and 
everybody else’s house is brick and vinyl or brick and 
cedar shake shingles.  Mr. Bobeck said the house that he is 
comparing his to at 535 is all brick and wrought iron.  He 
said he really thinks a fairer price would be the 
$252,600.00.  Mr. Markow said 588 is $288,000.00. 

 
Mr. Whitaker said the building assessment for this 

property is $248,000.00 so Mr. Bobeck is saying the 
building assessment is way off because the land is supposed 
to be $105,000.00.  Mr. Bobeck said that is correct.  He 
said he had put a recommendation on one of the pieces of 
paper he handed out.  He said when he said the total should 
be $252,600.00 and he broke it down based on the 
percentages on the bill that they received from the town.  
Mr. Bobeck said the land was at $148,600.00 and the 
building was $204,100.00, which would be 42 percent for the 
land and 58 percent for the building.  He said if you break 
that down of the $252,600.00 it would be $106,100.00 for 
the land and $146,500.00 for the building using the same 
percentages.  Mr. Bobeck said right now they would be happy 
with settling for fair and reasonable.  He said they were 
on a fixed income. 

 
Councilman Evans asked if Mr. Bobeck would be 

satisfied with $288,000.00.  Mr. Bobeck said if his house 
was all brick lick that other house is – 535 – and if he 
had wrought iron railings like he has he would say yes.  
Councilman Evans said but Mr. Bobeck lives on the lake – it 
is an advantage living on the lake.  Mr. Bobeck said he 
lives on the same canal that 535 lives on.   

 
Mr. Bobeck said his house is all vinyl.  
 
Mr. Whitaker said they are not looking on the inside 

of the house but a lot of the appraisal when they set the 
assessment has to do with the inside, but he sees that the 
lots are way out of whack if you compare it to .9 for the 
569 – he has almost an acre, and Mr. Bobeck has half an 
acre; he can see the disparity there because Mr. Bobeck’s 
land assessment is higher.  Mr. Whitaker said if he is not 
mistaken 569 is pretty close to the lake instead of the 
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canal – is that right?  Councilman Mullen said it is on the 
transition from the canal to the lake.   

 
Mr. Bobeck said if you want to be fair he would meet 

them halfway.  He said if they wanted to make it 
$265,000.00…  Councilman Mullen said he was going to 
recommend $288,000.00 as the assessed value.   

 
Mr. Bobeck said the other thing you have to look at is 

the other houses all have beautiful flowers and 
landscaping.  Councilman Raynor said that does not count.   

 
Councilman Raynor made the motion to assess the 

property at 563 Lake Drive West at $288,000.00.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 

 
Mr. Navnit Patel, Smyrna Hospitality – Best Western - 

190 Stadium Street, Smyrna came forward to speak.  Mr. 
Patel said they understand that it was the value of the 
land before - $4,100,000.00.  He said they are appealing 
for two reasons: 1) their total construction costs were 
$3,700,000.00 and 2) the way the economy is going and they 
expected a lot of volumes but right now they are having a 
hard time to make arrangements.  Mr. Patel said as of last 
year they grossed only $735,000.00 which just covered their 
expenses – this tax burden will just put them in the red 
again.  He said they would appreciate it if the Board would 
hold it at $3,700,000.00 tax assessment that would help 
them.   

 
Councilman Mullen asked what the original assessment 

was.  Mr. Patel said the original assessment for the vacant 
land was $424,000.00.  Councilman Mullen said he meant the 
value of the land and the building.  Mr. Patel said this is 
the first assessment with the building.  He said they are 
still going through a lot of trouble with the signage 
because every single customer they have ends up going to 
Dover because they are still fighting with the town to 
allow them to have a directional sign to say Best Western 
this way.  Mr. Patel said they are losing three out of ten 
customers to Dover because of a lack of signage.   

 
Mr. Whitaker said the purchase price was $424,000.00 

and they put $3,700,000.00 into it?  Mr. Patel said no the 
entire price was $3,700,000.00 and when they assessed them 
the first time when it was vacant land for the entire lot, 
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not just their parcel.  Mr. Whitaker said Mr. Patel is 
saying the land was subdivided and they were charged for 
all of it.  Mr. Patel said that is correct – until last 
year.  Councilman Mullen said he had some questions about 
this – he said the plans that he has seen for this parcel 
showed it subdivided into three parcels.  Staff stated that 
Mr. Patel is part of Gateway North Plaza which was one 
large parcel and Mr. Patel only purchased a portion of it 
which left a residual with three or four pads on it.  Mr. 
Whitaker clarified that Mr. Patel only purchased a portion.  
Mr. Markow said that is correct.  Mr. Whitaker said but the 
appraisal was for the combined lots.  Mr. Markow said that 
is correct. 

 
Councilwoman White asked if the $4,100,000.00 included 

just Mr. Patel’s parcel or did it include the residual 
parcel.  Mr. Markow said he did not know.  Councilwoman 
White said she thinks we need to find out.  All of the 
Board members agreed and asked how they go about that.  Mr. 
Markow said they would have to call CLT and have them 
reassess that one particular property. 

 
Mr. Markow said correct him if he is wrong – he is 

asking for $3,700,000.00 and we have him assessed at 
$4,100,000.00 and he is happy with $3,700,000.00 which 
would be roughly $1,000.00 in taxes and he would have to 
bring CLT down to redo everything.   

 
Councilwoman White said her concern is was it done 

right the first time.  She said their record should be able 
to indicate that without coming down here.  Mr. Markow said 
he always stands by his word and his documents – he does it 
all the time.   

 
Mr. Riddagh said can’t we just recommend the 

$3,700,000.00 if he is happy with the $3,700,000.00?   
 
Mr. Whitaker said before we do that can’t you 

communicate with them via phone and say check your 
documents and maybe you will not have to have him come 
down.  Mr. Markow said yes he could do that.  He said he is 
just worried about spending two dollars for one dollar so 
if the Board could agree…   

 
Councilwoman White made the motion to set the 

assessment for 190 Stadium Street at $3,700,000.00.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously. 
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Councilman Mullen said he would still like to see the 

documentation that Mr. Patel was charged for just his lot 
and not the residual. 

 
Mr. Patel asked if Council could do something about 

the signage.  Councilwoman White said she was actually 
writing that down so she could give it to staff to look 
into it for her.  Mr. Patel said if DelDOT would allow cars 
to turn into the shopping center from the Route 1 onramp 
then that would help too.  He said people go past the main 
entrance and think they can get to it from Route 1 and then 
have no way to get off and they end up going to Dover.   

 
Ms. Carmen Santiago, 16 Summer Drive, Smyrna came 

forward to speak.  Ms. Santiago said she has a copy she 
wanted to share with the Board and she passed it down.  She 
said this is her first time doing this.  Ms. Santiago said 
they live in Eagles View which is row homes, not single 
family or townhouse, they are row homes.  She said they 
purchased their house in September of 2007 and she is here 
because she sees that the assessment is $208,000.00.  Ms. 
Santiago said the value of the house is less.  She said 
they keep selling houses and the value is a lot less money 
than they paid for the house.   Ms. Santiago said if she 
pays on the $208,000.00 then she is paying more than what 
the new people are paying.  She said as a teacher she wants 
to keep on working for the community and she wants the 
Board to reconsider. 

 
Councilman Mullen said the problem that this Board 

will have is the assessment is based on comparable property 
values in your area.  He said when this assessment was done 
in 2006 or 2007 everybody in her area was assessed with 
comparable values.  Councilman Mullen asked if Ms. 
Santiago’s house was an end unit.  Ms. Santiago said that 
is correct.  Councilman Mullen said the people in Eagle’s 
View with and end unit are basically going to be assessed 
pretty closely to the same thing.  He said market value as 
far as assessment does not really have anything to do with 
the assessed value.  Councilman Mullen asked if there was a 
disparity between her house and other end units that are 
comparable to hers in the area.  Ms. Santiago said she is 
the only one here tonight.   

 



13 
 

Mr. Markow said the highest one he sees listed is 
$243,500.00 which is 116 Summer Drive and the lowest one is 
$178,000.00 which is 129 Summer Drive.   

 
Ms. Santiago said she is in the old section and those 

numbers are in the new sections. 
 
Mr. Markow said if someone were to buy a house today 

and let us say they paid $100,000.00 for it – and it was 
just like Ms. Santiago’s – their assessment would be the 
same. 

 
Mr. Riddagh said you have to realize the assessment is 

not the current value of the house, not what you can sell 
it for today – it is what they were assessed at in 2006.  
He said he could not sell his house for the assessed value.   

 
Mr. Vince Tirpak, 91 Zelkova Road, Smyrna came forward 

to speak.  Mr. Tirpak said he came here tonight to see if 
he could get his tax assessment lowered because it is too 
high when compared to other houses in the development.  He 
said in 2008 it was assessed at $402,000.00 and they paid 
$335,000.00 for it and the other homes assessments in the 
development are not near as high. 

 
Mr. Markow said there is another home in this same 

development that is assessed at $335,000.00.   
 
Mr. Tirpak said his home was a spec house.   
 
Mr. Whitaker asked if there were any other houses in 

his development that were occupied.  Mr. Tirpak said there 
are about 30 houses and about 25 are occupied. 

 
Councilman Mullen said in that case Mr. Tirpak is 

going to have to get comparable values.  Mr. Tirpak said 
his house is out of line compared to comparables in his 
neighborhood.   

 
Mr. Whitaker said they cannot see that and no one else 

has come forward. 
 
Councilman Mullen said Mr. Tirpak needs to find 

comparable houses, take a picture of them, take a picture 
of his house, get the addresses of the comparable houses, 
check with Mr. Markow as to what the assessed value of 
those homes are.  Councilman Mullin said Mr. Tirpak is 
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going to have to present that to Council on April 20, 2009 
because the Board only meets once. 

 
Councilwoman White suggested that Mr. Tirpak get that 

information to the Town Manager prior to the 16th of April 
so it can be put in Council’s packets. 

 
Mr. Mario Cristelli, 12 West Hamilton Lane, Smyrna 

came forward to speak.  Mr. Cristelli said this is a single 
door garage and it was assessed at almost $45,000.00.  He 
said you can get two cars in there end to end but not side 
by side.   

 
Councilman Mullen asked when it was assessed.  Mr. 

Cristelli said it was assessed in 2006. 
 
Mr. Riddagh asked if there was a house on the 

property.  Mr. Cristelli said no there is not.   
 
Councilman Mullen asked how big the lot was.  Mr. 

Cristelli said it is 70 feet by 90 feet.  Councilman Mullen 
asked if it was a buildable lot.  Mr. Cristelli said it 
does not conform to a buildable lot, but his intention is 
to not build on it.   

 
Mr. Whitaker asked if Mr. Cristelli lived on an 

adjoining lot.  Mr. Cristelli said he did not.   
 
Councilman Mullen asked where Mr. Cristelli lived.  

Mr. Cristelli said his address is 4288 Hollett’s Corner 
Road, Clayton. 

 
Councilwoman White said this is actually $91,000.00 

for the land and the building. 
 
Mr. Riddagh said the lot is not buildable unless it is 

grandfathered in. 
 
Councilman Mullen said a one story one car garage 

assessed at $45,000.00 is ridiculous.  He said they may be 
pretty close with the land assessment.   

 
Councilman Mullen made the recommendation that the 

building assessment be set at $1,000.00. 
 
Mr. Whitaker made the motion to make the assessment 

for 12 West Hamilton Lane $50,000.00 for the land and the 
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improvement.  Motion was seconded by Councilwoman White and 
carried unanimously. 

 
Councilman Mullen suggested the Mr. Cristelli do some 

research as far as the land is concerned whether or not it 
is a non-conforming lot, whether or not you have the 
ability to get a variance – even though you are gong to 
build on the lot.  He said if you can prove that the lot is 
out of whack then maybe next year the land would be reduced 
if they presented it. 

 
Mr. James Catts, 1273 Duck Creek Road, Smyrna came 

forward to speak.  Mr. Catts said presently they have a 
single family home there that he is raising his family in.  
He said it is roughly about 2,400 square feet – it is a 
glorified trailer with a basement.  Mr. Catts said they 
have a pole building that is about 30 feet by 70 feet and 
their assessed value right now is $1,700,000.00 which is a 
tax burden of about $4,700.00.  He said it is a little over 
9 acres and is just one parcel.  Mr. Catts said there is a 
little spot of wetland by the bridge.  He said at some 
point they may want to build an addition for the family.  
Mr. Catts said he was annexed into the town.   

 
Councilman Mullen asked what the county assessment was 

on the property.  Mr. Catts did not know.  He said he 
purchased the property for $200,000.00 and they have done a 
little bit of work to it. 

 
Mr. Markow asked if the Board could make a 

recommendation that the assessment be set at $200,000.00 
and if he were to make any improvement to it the assessment 
would revert to the $1,700,000.00.  Councilman Mullen said 
he did not think they could do that.  Councilwoman White 
said that property is worth a lot more than when he bought 
it – he has done a lot of work to it. 

 
Mr. Catts said he got it appraised two or three years 

ago and the appraisal came in at $435,000.00.   
 
Mr. Whitaker asked if the zoning had changed.  Mr. 

Catts said it is zoned R-1A.  Councilwoman White said that 
was so it could be annexed into town. 

 
Councilwoman White made the motion to set the 

assessment at $450,000.00 for 1273 Duck Creek Road.  Motion 
was seconded by Mr. Riddagh and carried unanimously. 
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Ms. Gail Moore, 340 Arctic Lane, Smyrna came forward 

to speak.  Ms. Moore said her assessment is too high and is 
set at $228,000.00 where the other ones are $205,000.00 - 
$206,000.00.  She said it is an end unit.   

 
Mr. Whitaker said he is looking at two on Arctic Lane, 

one at $231,000.00 for 352 Arctic Lane and one at 
$220,300.00 for 361 Arctic Lane.  He said they are pretty 
close. 

 
Ms. Moore said she is asking for $208,000.00 as an 

assessment.   
 
Councilman Evans asked if she would be comfortable 

with $208,000.00.  Ms. Moore said yes she would. 
 
Councilwoman White asked for other addresses of end 

units on her street.  Ms. Moore said 341 and 330.  She said 
330 is pushed out and has a lot of extras. 

 
Councilman Evans made the motion to make the 

assessment at 340 Arctic Lane $208,000.00.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilwoman White and carried unanimously. 

 
Ms. Brenda A. Pressley, 28 West South Street, Smyrna 

came forward to speak.  Ms. Pressley said she has a small 
parcel – she has two parcels and the one is non-buildable.  
She said it is 114 feet 8 inches by 24 feet.  Ms. Pressley 
said this lot is assessed at the same amount that her home 
is assessed at.   

 
Councilwoman White asked what the assessment is of 

this parcel.  Mr. Markow said it is $68,300.00. 
 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if Ms. Pressley had an amount in 

mind.  Ms. Pressley said she did not. 
 
Mr. Whitaker asked when Ms. Pressley noticed the 

higher assessment.  Ms. Pressley said she bought the 
property in 2006. 

 
Mr. Markow said before it was reassessed it was at 

$3,700.00 and then when it went through the reassessment it 
went to $68,300.00. 

 
Mr. Whitaker asked if the decimal got moved over. 
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Mr. Riddagh asked how the Board felt about $15,000.00.  

Mr. Whitaker said he thinks that is high. 
 
Mayor Stombaugh made the motion to set the assessment 

at $10,000.00 and to make it retroactive to cover the 2007, 
2008 and the current year.  Motion was seconded by Mr. 
Whitaker and carried unanimously.                                       
  
 Councilwoman White made the motion to adjourn.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Evans and carried unanimously.  
The proceedings were adjourned at 7:00 p.m. 
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